PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, March 11, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, March 11, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Grant for Cardiac Defibrillators – Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi was pleased to inform the Board that the Town was awarded a $9,800 grant from the Emergency Preparedness Coalition for seven emergency cardiac defibrillators, to be installed at seven municipal buildings within Plymouth.  She congratulated Health Director Susan Merrifield for her work in securing the funds, and noted that additional grant money may be awarded to the Town to fund training on the equipment.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License

· Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road, David McSharry, requested several  One Day Wine & Malt License for regular golf course operations on March 14, 15, 16, 17, 21, 22, 23, 28, 29, 30 and 31st.  In the event that there is inclement weather on these dates, they are requesting the following rain dates: March 18, 29, 20, 24, 25, 26, and 27.  Liquor liability will be in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted several One Day Wine & Malt Licenses to Atlantic Country Club for the scheduled dates listed above.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

· Full Force Productions, LLC, 70 County Road, Plympton, Michael True, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for March 15, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a mixed martial arts event at Memorial Hall.  Liquor liability will be in place.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a One Day Wine & Malt License to Full Force Productions, LLC for March 15, 2008.

Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Junk Dealer (New)

· Main Street Antiques, Main Street, David Smullen, requested a new Junk Dealer License.  Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Department.

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board granted a Junk Dealer License to Main Street Antiques / David Smullen.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Administrative Notes
MSBA Audit Reports – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign the Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) Audit Reports of the Plymouth South Elementary, Manomet Elementary, and Plymouth South Middle School projects. 
Public Comment
Leighton Price and Charlie Bletzer addressed the Board on behalf of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (PGDC).  Mr. Price reported that the PGDC voted to implement an amnesty program for late fees on parking tickets, effective immediately through to May 1, 2008.  Mr. Price explained that each parking violation has a fine portion and a penalty portion, if the fine portion is not paid on time.   Through this amnesty program, he said, violators will still be responsible for the fine portion of their ticket, but any penalty for late payment will be waived through May 1, 2008.   Mr. Price noted that those who would like to take advantage of this amnesty program and pay off their ticket at a significantly reduced rate should contact the Park Plymouth office as soon as possible.  
Mr. Bletzer added that the PGDC intends to alert the public of this amnesty program through the local press, radio, and the distribution of flyers.  This amnesty period, he said, is intended to be a gesture of good will in an effort to correct any mistakes made within the ParkPlymouth program in the past.  Mr. Bletzer emphasized that original violation fines will not be waived under this temporary, one-time amnesty period – only late fees.   The Registry of Motor Vehicles will be flagging registrations for non-payment, he said, so it is important to encourage those with parking violations to pay these fines as soon as possible.   Mr. Bletzer added that the PGDC intends to direct the revenue from these parking violations toward parking improvements, as opposed to special interest groups.  
Mr. Price added that the PGDC’s legal counsel has confirmed that, while the penalty portion of the violation can be waived, the fine portion of the tickets cannot.  The Registry of Motor Vehicles’ process of flagging registrations has been utilized in the past, Mr. Price added, and it will be used, once again, to address the large number of long-outstanding fines owed to ParkPlymouth.  

Chairman Quintal thanked the PGDC for their efforts and asked if the 30-minute courtesy warnings were still in place.

PGDC member Patrice Hatcher responded that the 30-minute courtesy warning program is no longer in effect, as it was subject to repeat offenses by the same people.

Annual Town meeting Articles
Article 3
To see what action the Town will take under the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E 1/2 regarding the establishment, annual re-authorization or renewal as the case may be of revolving funds, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that Finance Director Lynne Barrett had taken some additional time to look more closely at the Town’s ten revolving funds.   Ms. Arrighi reviewed the state provisions to which revolving fund expenditures are subject and noted Ms. Barrett’s fund recommendations, totaling $1,474,002.  In regards to the Beach Revolving Fund, Ms. Arrighi reported that Ms. Barrett has reallocated some of the relevant DPW salaries to the General Fund (whereas they had previously been charged to the Beach Revolving Fund).

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to recommend Article 3 to the Annual Town Meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Article 7
To see what action the Town will take to provide a reserve fund and to determine what sums of money the Town will raise and appropriate, including appropriations from available funds, toward defraying charges and expenses of the Town, including water, sewer, solid waste and airport enterprises and debt and interest, for the ensuing twelve month period beginning July 1, 2008, or take any other action relative thereto. 
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Ms. Arrighi reported that the Finance Director has recommended an updated budget of $148,610,451, reflecting changes to member insurance, Beach Revolving revenues, the Town Manager’s budget, fuel, and snow and ice.   This recommendation, she noted, is in line with Advisory & Finance Committee’s budget.

Selectman Tavares noted that the changes seem reasonable.  Chairman Quintal asked if the Finance Director would come back with a new recommendation if we receive new figures for state aid, as he would like to see some money set aside for hosting a potential visit from delegates from Plymouth’s sister city, Shichigahama, Japan. 
Ms. Arrighi noted that, if state aid figures change, the Finance Director will come back before the Board.
Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Flagpole at Memorial Hall – Selectman Machado asked that the flagpole at Memorial Hall be painted prior to Memorial Day.

Happy 100th Birthday – Selectman Machado wished Plymouth resident Harold Boyer a happy 100th Birthday. 
New Business
Moment of Silence – Selectman Tavares asked that the Board observe a moment of silence for the recent passing of former Plymouth teacher Ronald Gomes and former Finance and Advisory Committee member Charles Keohan.
Adjournment of Meeting
On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn the meeting.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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